





Summary

This report examines the evolving political discourse in Ireland in the lead-up to the 2024 local, general and European elections, focusing on the potential rise of far-right populism. Traditionally dominated by centrist parties, and with an increasingly progressive trajectory of referendums, Ireland has long been viewed as an exception to the European trend of far-right mobilisation. However, recent developments — including the 2023 anti-immigration riots in Dublin — suggest a shifting political landscape.

The report situates these changes within Ireland's broader economic and social transformation since the 1980s, including the Celtic Tiger boom, increased immigration, and the decline of the Catholic Church's influence. Despite economic growth, persistent structural issues — particularly the housing crisis — have fuelled public frustration. The report argues that this discontent is being exploited by far-right actors who link housing shortages to immigration, creating a potent narrative that resonates with disenfranchised voters.

Through an analysis of party strategies, electoral outcomes, and discursive shifts, the report explores how mainstream parties are responding to these challenges. It also considers the role of social media and international far-right networks in spreading disinformation and amplifying local grievances. By tracing how housing has become a central issue in populist rhetoric, the report sheds light on the conditions under which far-right populism could gain traction in Ireland.

This study will be of interest to those examining the intersection of structural inequality, political discourse, and the rise of populist movements in liberal democracies.



Lena Karlsson

Lena Karlsson is a former editor at the Swedish Institute of International Affairs, associated with the Europe program. She has followed Irish politics for many years.



Hedvig Ördén

Hedvig Ördén is a researcher at the Psychological Defence Research Institute (PDRI), Department of Communication, Lund University, and an associated researcher at the Europe Program at the Swedish Institute of International Affairs (UI). Her research focuses on political responses to foreign information influence and interference.





Introduction

Ireland is often considered an exception to the broader European trend of rising far-right populism (Shehaj et al., 2021; Mudde 2015: 297; O'Malley & FitzGibbon 2014; O'Malley 2008). Traditionally, Irish politics has been dominated by two centre-right parties (Müller & Regan, 2021) while radicalism has largely been associated with the left-wing Sinn Féin, a party long viewed as the 'political front' of the Irish Republican Army (IRA) (Richards, 2001). However, recent factors notably, increased immigration, a worsening housing crisis and the proliferation of farright disinformation on social media - have created the conditions for a potential political shift. In late 2023, riots driven by anti-immigration sentiment erupted in innercity Dublin, signalling a possible opening for far-right populist discourses.

This report takes stock of the Irish political discourse ahead of the 2024 local, general and European elections, and examines the electoral outcomes. In assessing the discursive shift following the riots, the report highlights how grievances in the electorate can be used by far-right actors to mobilize voters, and how majority parties can successfully navigate a shifting electoral landscape.

The Irish liberal trajectory stands out in a European context. In recent referendums on abortion and LGBT+ rights, the Irish electorate embraced distinctly progressive values. This shift can be seen in the light of a

broader financial, social and political transformation in Ireland since the 1980s. Unlike in the neighbouring United Kingdom, membership of the European Union (EU) is often connected with positive societal developments (FitzGerald, 2023). The Irish economy experienced significant growth in the early 1990s, due to increased foreign investment following the creation of the EU single market. At the beginning of the 'Celtic Tiger' era – from the mid-1990s to the late 2000s - Ireland's GDP grew by more than 9 percent per year (World Bank, 2023). The country also underwent substantial social change. Irish emigrants who had left the country due to lack of employment returned home and the economic boom attracted labour migrants from both inside and outside the EU. Finally, the Catholic church - long embedded in Irish society - incrementally lost its central standing following a series of scandals (Savage & Smith, 2003).

Despite these economic and social advances, Ireland suffers from notable structural challenges that are commonly linked to a rise populist sentiment (O'Malley FitzGibbon, 2014). While far-right populist actors in other European states often tap into citizens' fears about crime,2 law and order is not a key concern among Irish voters (McDermott, 2024a). Instead, a notable grievance is housing. The end of the Celtic Tiger era saw a deep economic downturn triggered by the 2008 international financial crisis. When the property market collapsed, many citizens found themselves unable to pay back their mortgages (Waldron &

¹ Although in March 2024 a clear majority of Irish voters said no to proposed changes to references to family and women in Ireland's constitution (BBC, 2024).

² Ekström et al. (2023) for instance describe how 'criminality' has become 'one of the central foci of contemporary right-wing populist discourse' in Sweden.

Redmond, 2016). Although the Irish economy has experienced a recent boom (CSO, 2023), housing remains a problem that governing parties have failed to adequately address (White, 2024). The situation echoes recent scholarship suggesting that housing issues 'political attitudes shape preferences' and generate an 'acceptance of populist rhetoric' (Waldron, 2021). A lack of access to affordable housing can be regarded as a key 'structural condition' producing disenchantment with established political parties. Crises around housing allow for the emergence of a 'politics of place', at both the local and the national level (Adler & Ansell, 2020: 344). Such debates can activate different definitions of 'community'. thereby playing a central role in structuring populist votes (Ansell, 2019: 181).

Taking the housing issue as a point of departure, this report considers how Irish political parties are navigating the current context of increasing far-right sentiment. The 2023 Dublin riots, and the protests which both preceded and followed them, marked a shift in the Irish political landscape. Existing structural issues in Ireland combined with emerging discourses linking anti-immigration sentiment with an issue like housing have the potential to generate support for far-right populist parties. By examining the shifting views of the Irish electorate, how party strategies mobilized to address the emerging housing-migration nexus, and how these issues have been discursively employed in party rhetoric, the report throws light on the potential for a rise in far-right populism in Ireland.

In addition to examining the Irish political landscape, the report should be of interest to

those seeking to understand the conditions by which far-right actors that capitalize on local explosive events to spread disinformation could shape national political discourses surrounding immigration. Significant here is the role played by domestic vulnerabilities in enhancing the receptivity for anti-immigration discourses. Analyses of the 2024 UK riots following the Southport murders, for instance, indicate that exploiting local events to spread antiimmigration disinformation is a tactic employed by international far-right actors (Baker et al., 2024).

Section 2 outlines the key characteristics of populist ideology, the differences between far-right and far-left populism and the structural conditions driving populist politics. Section 3 introduces the Irish political landscape. Section 4 discusses the Irish housing crisis as a political driving force and outlines how Sinn Féin mobilized voters in the 2020 election using populist rhetoric in relation to housing as a structural problem. Section 5 outlines how right-wing populist actors redefined the housing problem as a problem of immigration, and how this redefinition subsequently reshaped the Irish political debate. Section 6 describes the response to the emergence of right-wing populist discourses by established political parties. The final section elaborates on the potential for the growth of far-right populist parties in Ireland.





Populism, Key Characteristics and Causes

In conceptualizing populism, this report draws on a minimalist definition outlined in Mudde and Kaltwasser (2013), which describes populism as a 'thin-centred ideology', the expression of which is heavily dependent on the national political context (Mudde & Kaltwasser 2013: 509). A thincentred ideology has 'a restricted core attached to a narrower range of political concepts' (Mudde, 2004: 544). While populism looks different in different settings, populist ideology builds on three core concepts: the people, the general will and the elite (Mudde & Kaltwasser, 2013: 501-505). Using discourses and policy characterized by anti-establishment critique and questioning of the status quo, populist actors claim to speak for 'the people' (Mudde, 2004: 543). This discourse generates distinctions between two homogenous groups and can be employed to pit the 'pure' people against a 'corrupt elite' while claiming to channel 'the general will' of society (Mudde & Kaltwasser, 2013: 503. Orig. italics).

Populism is neither a far-right nor a far-left ideology. The characteristics of populist parties instead depend on a combination of 'thin' populist ideology and other 'thick' ideologies. For instance, far-right populism combines the central aspects of populism with 'nativism' and authoritarian ideas 2015: 296). Nativism (Mudde, characterized by an idea of 'supreme power for the nation', commonly defined 'in exclusionary terms of blood and essence' (Krzyżanowski et al., 2023: 422), while authoritarianism sets out ideals of strong leadership and societal order (Mudde, 2015: 296). By drawing on these thick ideologies, far-right populist actors pit an envisaged homogenous nation against 'alien' elements and promote visions of a strictly ordered society. Left-wing populism merges populist ideology with socialism (Mudde & Kaltwasser, 2013: 503), rejecting capitalism by highlighting a corrupt financial and political elite and employing references to 'the people' to advocate for political and economic alternatives.

Whether populist parties should considered a threat to democracy is an ongoing topic for debate. Mudde (2015: 303) for instance argues that populism is not necessarily anti-democratic, but rather 'antiliberal democratic' due to the ideological embrace of a homogenous 'people' and disregard for pluralism and minority rights. The current populist turn therefore generates questions about 'what kind of democracy we should have' (Krzyżanowski et al., 2023: 422). At the same time, however, several scholars claim that democracy without pluralism is an oxymoron (Urbinati, 2019). In addition, recent empirical studies show that populist parties in government 'tend to erode the levels of electoral, liberal and deliberative democracy' (Ruth-Lovell & Grahn, 2023: 692), highlighting the potential effects of governing parties embracing populist ideologies on a broader set of democratic models.

The common discourse often links the current rise in populism to the emergence of political and economic crises. However, crises can be regarded as 'catalysts' rather than a fundamental cause of populism (Mudde, 2021). What is more, the causality between crisis and populism may sometimes

be reversed. Ideology can act as a 'trigger' for crises, as actors use populist discourses to mobilize a sense of crisis. Moffitt (2016) for instance argues that the 'performance of crisis' constitutes a central feature of the populist ideology. In this context, far-right actors often have an interest in sustaining crises to pave the way for a 'strong leadership' (Krzyżanowski et al., 2023, 424).

While crises can act as triggers, more fundamental conditions that allow for the growth of populism can be found at the structural level. Broader structural causes pinpointed in the literature are globalization and neoliberal policies - societal changes that have moved certain issues away from political agenda and allow technocratic rule while producing economic and political grievances in the population (Mudde, 2021). Mudde (2021) describes these developments as a growth in 'undemocratic liberalism'. Seen in this way, the rise of populist parties is essentially a problem internal to liberal democracy. If the electorate increasingly regards political parties as unable to address core issues of concern, or see them favouring technocratic solutions (Mudde, 2021: 581), populist actors can draw on anti-establishment critiques to find opportunities to exploit citizens' dissatisfaction. In such a context, novel information and communication technologies and the rise of social media facilitate the emergence of populist actors by broadening agenda-setting power beyond traditional media outlets that previously acted as gatekeepers. Furthermore, this new media landscape gives disproportionate visibility to spectacular messaging, a feature that allows anti-establishment actors to use spectacular communication strategies to reach a wider audience at a low cost (Alonso-Muñoz & Casero-Ripollés, 2018).

Populist discourses and populist political parties represent different forms of power. While actors outside parliament that draw on populist discourses might be able to influence agenda-setting, populist parties in government have the power to form policy. Studies suggest that populist parties gain parliamentary power in a certain set of circumstances. For instance, far-right populist parties tend to be more successful where they are able to mobilize nationalist voters' 'cultural grievances' related to immigration using nativist rhetoric and policy, while also harnessing mainstream voters' economic grievances over immigration (Halikiopoulou & Vlandas, 2020). Like any party, populist parties need to broaden their base beyond a small set of core voters.

How established political parties should respond to the emergence of populism is an open question. This is especially problematic since populism is 'inextricably tied to the of development liberal democracy' (Malkopoulou & Moffitt, 2023: 853. Orig. Italics.). One strand of research suggests that mainstream parties should embrace leftwing populist discourses to address far-right populism (Mouffe, 2018). Others propose a way of 'parroting the pariah' by adopting the populist party's core policies ostracizing it (van Spanje & de Graaf, 2018). The latter would be in line with viewing populism as a symptom of structural failure but comes with a risk of amplifying and legitimizing illiberal demands (Malkopoulou & Moffitt, 2023). Mudde instead suggests a move away from technocratic solutions to



Teport

'repoliticize' liberal democratic politics (Mudde, 2021: 590) while trying to address the long-standing structural issues that are causing the grievances. Recognizing the existing grievances among the electorate would therefore be a necessary liberal democratic component of any strategy to counter the rise of far-right populism.

The Irish Political Landscape

The Irish voting system

Ireland uses a system of proportional representation known as single transferable vote (PR–STV) in all elections except for referendums. The system means that "The voter's first preference vote – the candidate they give their number 1 vote to – is most important and is always counted. A voter's second (and further preferences) may be counted if their preferred candidate is eliminated at the end of a round of counting, or is elected with a surplus" (Irish Electoral Commission, 2025). The intricacies of the PR-STV system mean that it can take up to a week to count the votes following an election.

For a long time, Ireland did not have a clear left-right divide in parliament (Müller & Regan, 2021). Until the general election of February 2020, Irish politics was instead dominated by two centre-right political parties: Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael, both of which have their roots in the 1917–1921 independence movement. The parties have been described as 'catch-all parties, prone to a degree of populism' (Suiter, 2016: 127) and have taken turns to lead the country, often in coalition with smaller parties. Until the financial crisis of 2008–2012, Fianna Fáil was the most successful of the two; between

1932 and 2011 it was in power for 61 of the 79 years, and it sees itself as more in touch with ordinary people than Fine Gael. From 1948 to 2002, Fianna Fáil received, on average, 45 percent of the vote (Suiter, 2016: 130). Together Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael received more than 71 percent of the vote (ARK, 2007).

Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael used to be bitter rivals (Farell, 2020). Their relationship was defined by positions taken on the 1921 Anglo-Irish Treaty that paved the way for an Irish Free State within the Commonwealth. Fine Gael was seen as pro-treaty while Fianna Fáil represented those who wanted an independent republic. The two sides fought a short but bloody civil war in 1922–1923.

From the outset, the Catholic Church played an important role in shaping the new state, not only on moral issues, but also its laws and basic systems of education, health and welfare (Ó Corráin, 2022). The central role of the Catholic Church in Irish society 'didn't just give the Church political power – it also gave Government a kind of spiritual glow as the political wing of the Church militant' (O'Toole, 2023).

Fianna Fáil has traditionally had strong support among small farmers in rural Ireland and among the working class, but was also able to reach voters across the class divide (Suiter, 2016: 130). Fine Gael, in turn, has had its main support within the business community, and from large farmers and upper-middle class voters in urban areas. Ireland's political history is also closely tied to the longstanding conflict in Northern Ireland. The left-wing nationalist Sinn Féin did not participate in formal elections in Ireland until

the 1980s. Widely considered to be the 'political front' of the IRA (Richards, 2001), the party did not recognize the legitimacy of the parliaments in Belfast, Dublin or London. However, a shift in strategy in the early 1980s led Sinn Féin to enter formal Irish politics (Whiting, 2016: 544). In 1997, Sinn Féin gained its first seat in Ireland's national parliament – the Dáil – with 2.5 percent of the vote (Election Resources, Following the historic peace settlement in Northern Ireland - the 1998 Good Friday Agreement – support for the party continued to grow at a slow pace, as Sinn Féin managed to build a base of support in working class areas.

The differences between the two dominant parties in the Dáil have diminished over time. Support for Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael has also declined as voters increasingly turn to parties with more secular visions, such as Labour, the Green Party, Sinn Féin and the Social Democrats on the left and the Progressive Democrats on the right (which dissolved in 2009). Since the 1980s, the electorate has incrementally moved to the centre-left (Sinn Féin, the Green Party, the Social Democrats and Labour) (Cunningham, 2021). The 'average' Irish voter now 'self-identifies on the centre-left' and Irish politics, for the first time, has a 'left-right ideological split' (Müller & Regan, 2021: 549).

This shift in voting preferences has given Sinn Féin a larger share of the vote. Sinn Féin won the popular vote in the 2020 general election. The party received 24.5 percent of the first preference votes, almost 11 percent more than in 2016 (RTÉ, 2020). However, Fine Gael got one seat more than Sinn Féin in the Dáil and Sinn Féin's electoral success did

not translate into political power. Instead, Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael agreed to rule together for the first time in Irish history, in coalition with the much smaller Green Party (McCullagh, 2020). A first step towards closer cooperation had been taken after the 2016 election, when Fianna Fáil agreed to support a minority Fine Gael government over three budgets through a confidence-and-supply agreement (Kelly, 2016). This gave Sinn Féin the opportunity to present itself as the only alternative to what it called an "FFG" government (O'Malley, 2024).

A special feature in Irish politics is the large number of independent politicians in the Dáil (Sheridan, 2024a). Today, independents mainly attract voters who identify themselves as on the right (Müller & Regan, 2021: 550). However, there are also a small number of parliamentarians focused on leftwing issues. Independents commonly have limited influence in Irish politics, but there are examples of politicians gaining influence when they hold the balance of power (Bray, 2020). Independents can also increase their speaking rights in the chamber by creating technical groups, often around a common manifesto.

The Housing Crisis

The housing problem has been referred to as the 'driving force in Irish politics'. The government's lack of progress in resolving the housing crisis was the main factor behind Sinn Féin's electoral success in 2020 (Mueller, 2020). Five years later, housing is still one of the biggest issues for Irish voters, often the most important one.

Traditionally, local authorities played a leading role in providing social and affordable housing for low-income households. This changed in the 1990s, when the Irish economy boomed and property prices rose in an unprecedented way. The economist and writer David McWilliams describes the recipe for this rise in property prices as: 'Build loads of houses, reward developers, allow the banks to over-lend, look the other way and garner the political premium associated with a burgeoning class of first-time buyers who thought they were getting richer'. This was a winning strategy for the Fianna Fáil-led governments that governed Ireland in 1997-2011 (McWilliams, 2024).

Everything changed with the economic downturn triggered by the international financial crisis in 2008, which exposed severe weaknesses in the Irish economy and banking system. The property market collapsed and Ireland had to be bailed out by the EU and the International Monetary Fund. By March 2014, more than 16 percent of all mortgages had gone into default (Central Bank of Ireland, 2024). Waldron (2021: 1224) describes how 'The Irish State nationalised €74bn of toxic property debt from the Irish banks and has resold these assets to global investors at fire sale prices, leaving taxpayers exposed for the shortfall'.

Irish families also found themselves in debt, amid high interest rates on mortgages and dwindling property prices. House prices plummeted, many construction companies went bankrupt and housing projects were abandoned before they were finished. Support for Fianna Fáil collapsed: The party lost 57 of its 77 seats in the 2011 election (the Dáil then had 166 seats).

Housing construction has yet to reach the level of the 1990s and early 2000s (Quinlan, 2024). In 2022, house prices were on average almost eight times the national average wage (J. Moore, 2024) and prices continue to rise (MyHome, 2024). As a result, many young adults are unable to purchase a home, even if they are in work. According to data from Eurostat, more than two-thirds of 25–29-year olds in Ireland still live with their parents, compared to 4.4 per cent in Denmark and 6.3 per cent in Sweden (RTÉ, 2023).

Rental costs have also risen steeply, as the prevalence of private sector landlords has increased. While rents increased by 22 percent across the euro area between 2010 and 2023, in Ireland they increased by 98 percent (Eurostat, 2024). Even people on middle incomes, such as teachers and social workers, have been priced out of the housing market. For low-income households the situation is even more precarious. This has also led to increased costs for the Irish state as tenants unable to afford rents receive government subsidies.

Migration has increased the demand for housing. This mainly affects the private rented sector, where most migrants find accommodation. According to a 2022 report from the Economic and Social Research Institute, 56 percent of all migrants and 75 percent of Polish migrants were living in private rented accommodation, compared to 13 per cent of individuals born in Ireland (ESRI, 2022).

The private sector offers little security. A landlord can evict a tenant to sell the property or if a family member wants to

move in. Landlords are also known to evict their tenants to increase the rent or to use the property for short-term lets, such as through Airbnb. Of the 11,868 Notices to Quit (NTQs) in 2022, only 14 percent were related to tenant behaviour (Hearne, 2023). Ireland now has a 'record number' of homeless people and more than 15,000 individuals living in emergency accommodation; the majority in the Dublin area. (This figure excludes homeless asylum seekers, people sleeping rough and those in domestic violence refuges.) More than half of the adults in emergency accommodation were Irish citizens, although in the Dublin area citizens from other countries were in the majority (56 percent, 24 percent from EEA countries or the UK and almost 32 percent from non-EEA-countries) (Department of Housing, 2025).

Left-Wing Populism and the Housing Crisis

Sinn Féin's unprecedented result in the 2020 general election reflects some fundamental changes in the Irish political landscape following the global financial crisis (Coulter & Reynolds, 2020). In the aftermath of the crisis, Ireland saw a 'clearer populist narrative' and a growing appetite for leftwing rhetoric focused on corrupt politicians and financial elites (Suiter, 2016: 131). Sinn Féin's success nonetheless came as a surprise to many and was linked to 'a sudden and unanticipated turn in voter preferences' (Coulter & Reynolds, 2020: 67). This is especially true among younger citizens (Horgan-Jones, 2020). Apart from the general increase in income inequality, which has been mentioned as a possible factor (Müller & Regan, 2021: 550), the surge in votes for Sinn Féin has been attributed to the party's policies and rhetoric on the housing issue (O'Leary, 2020).

Leading up to the 2020 election, Sinn Féin described the housing crisis as a failure of the dominant centre-right parties. Tapping into grievances related to housing, the party launched its 'Manifesto for Change' with a promise to 'deliver the biggest Council-led house building programme this state has ever seen' (Sinn Féin, 2020). The policies suggested in the manifesto have been described as those of a 'relatively "robust" centre-left party' (Coulter and Reynolds, 2020: 70). In promoting these policies, however, Sinn Féin used distinctly populist rhetoric, for instance pitting 'politicians and bankers who use the system to pursue their own interests' against 'ordinary people' (Fernández-García & Luengo, 2018: 68). When describing the politics leading up to the Irish housing crisis (and other welfare issues), the manifesto also argued that '[s]uccessive governments have delivered for their friends and cronies. They have delivered for big business, for vested interests and for golden circles'. In contrast, Sinn Féin promised to 'deliver for the people' (Sinn Féin, 2020).

As Waldron (2021) notes, the lack of affordable housing is a deep-seated structural issue that, if left unaddressed, has the potential to generate political grievances and shape political attitudes. By linking the housing issue to a corrupt financial and political elite, and promising rent freezes, public housing programmes and a cap on mortgage interest rates, Sinn Féin successfully tapped into the widespread

discontent with housing among the Irish electorate (Bray, 2020).

Many of Sinn Féin's traditional supporters have the same background as people who vote for right-wing populists in other European countries (Suiter, 2016: 133). In the 2020 election, its voters were mainly working class or on middle and low incomes — those left behind by the booming Irish economy but at the same time not very loyal to the party (Cunningham, 2021). A significant proportion of voters reported a lack of trust in politicians in general and voted for Sinn Féin because they wanted change. Especially for young males from low-income households, voting for Sinn Féin was seen as a vote *against* the political establishment (Cunningham, 2021).

The question of housing was important among Sinn Féin voters. Almost one-third of those who saw housing as the most important issue voted for the party. Sinn Féin was especially successful among voters under 35. In 2020, however, it was the most popular party among all age groups except those 65 years or older, but it increased its share of the votes even in that age group (RED C, 2020). Older Irish voters are often reluctant to vote for Sinn Féin because of its historical links to the IRA and the violence in Northern Ireland.

O'Malley (2008) has previously argued that the lack of a successful far-right populist party in Ireland is due to Sinn Féin occupying the 'populist' position, and this party's particular strand of nationalism. In contrast to many other nationalist parties in Europe, which are positioned on the far-right, Sinn Féin does not promote anti-immigrant ideologies. This lack of 'nativist' rhetoric is

linked to the broader non-nativist characteristics of Irish nationalism. As Eagleton (1999) notes, Irish nationalism has been 'civic rather than ethnic in character. [...] 'Irish' has on the whole denoted citizenship of a putative political state rather than membership of an ethnic group'. With its historical connections with the IRA, Sinn Féin's nationalist ideology is anchored in historical struggles for independence. The focus on a united Ireland has the effect of producing a 'more inclusive concept of the nation' (Fernández-García & Luengo, 2018: 70) and a form of nationalism that does not readily allow for nativist rhetoric.

While Sinn Féin's election result in 2020 did not lead to government power, it did put the housing crisis on the political agenda. Crucially, the incoming Fianna Fáil-Fine Gael-Green Party coalition recognized housing policy as a political failure. In response to citizens' concerns, the government launched the Housing for All initiative in 2021. The initiative describes housing as 'increasingly unaffordable for the so-called "squeezed middle" who would once have expected to be able to purchase their own home' and admits to a problem with widespread homelessness (Department of Housing, 2021). New measures were introduced on affordable and social housing, as well as a 'Help to Buy' incentive to help first-time buyers, with the aim of supplying 33,000 new homes each year (Department of Housing, 2021). Billions of euros has since been spent to tackle the housing crisis, but the problem persists.





Linking the Housing Crisis to Immigration

The housing crisis was not linked to immigration during the 2020 election. An exit poll by Ipsos MRBI shows that only 1 percent of respondents described immigration as a key issue of concern, despite high levels of migration (Gallagher, 2020). A discourse merging immigration with housing arose only with the spike in migration following Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022. There was also a substantial increase in the number of asylum seekers during the same period.

In 2023, Ireland experienced a wave of antiimmigrant protests across the Dublin Metropolitan Region, as well as in smaller cities and rural areas (RTÉ, 2024). However, the public debate intensified following the Dublin riots in November. Influential far-right figures on social media falsely linked a violent attack on schoolchildren in the inner city to an asylum seeker. This misinformation fuelled unrest and contributed to inner city riots where approximately 500 individuals Independent, 2023) set infrastructure on fire, looted shops and caused property damage costing millions of euros (Coughlan & McDonald, 2024). Driven by online disinformation and far-right rhetoric, the 2023 riots marked a significant escalation in xenophobic violence in Ireland. While far-right disinformation in Ireland does link male asylum seekers to crime (Healy, 2024; Sheridan, 2024b; Gallagher, 2024), anti-immigration sentiment has primarily been interpreted in the context of a broader set of societal concerns (Duggan, 2023). The question of migration – especially by asylum seekers and Ukrainian nationals - has been related to the ongoing housing crisis, and linked to a lack of accommodation and rising house prices, as well as increased rental costs that disproportionately affects young people (Duggan, 2023). This focal point in political discourse can be read in the light of the relatively low concern with crime in Ireland compared to longstanding grievances pertaining to housing (McDermott, 2024a).

Ireland has seen rising rates of immigration since 2022. More than 113,000 Ukrainians have arrived in Ireland in accordance with EUs Temporary Protection Directive. There has also been a sharp increase in the number of asylum seekers from other regions. While 13,649 and 13,277 people applied for international protection in 2022 and 2023 respectively (International Protection Office, 2024), more than 18,000 people applied for asylum in Ireland in 2024, an increase of almost 40 per cent (International Protection Office, 2025).

This surge in asylum seekers and Ukrainian nationals placed greater demands on the Irish state to find accommodation. At the 2024. beginning of Ireland was accommodating more than 101,000 people, including almost 75,000 Ukrainians (A. Moore, 2024). A lack of facilities for migrants meant that the authorities had to rely heavily on the private sector, managing contracts with hundreds of accommodation operators while trying to secure local acceptance for migrant placements.

The lack of appropriate accommodation for Ukrainian nationals and asylum seekers led to emergency solutions and inappropriate living standards. The Irish Refugee Council warned of a consistent deterioration in the standard of accommodation provided for

report

asylum seekers. Since 2022, the International Protection Accommodation Service (IPAS) has at times declared that it can no longer provide accommodation for adult single males seeking asylum, in violation of international law (Irish Refugee Council, 2022). A number of male asylum seekers have ended up living in tents, some of them gathering in makeshift camps in Dublin where they have become targets for rightwing extremists. In December 2024, there were more than 3,000 homeless asylum seekers in Ireland (Irish Refugee Council, 2024).

In the lead-up to the 2023 Dublin riots, farright actors were able to gain ground by merging anti-establishment critiques of the government's handling of the housing issue with nativist messaging. According to Angela Willis, Assistant Garda Commissioner, antimigrant protests increased in the Dublin Metropolitan Region from 'just over 300' in 2022 to 617 in 2023 (RTÉ, 2024). While most of the protests have been peaceful, the country has also seen more than 20 arson attacks linked to properties designated for housing asylum seekers and/or Ukrainians since 2018 (The Journal, 2024a).

Nativist discourses exploded following the 2023 Dublin riots, which were ignited by an attack outside a primary school in which a five-year old girl and her teacher were critically injured. Shortly after the attack, social media platforms were filled with xenophobic messages falsely alleging that the perpetrator was an asylum seeker. Many of the posts expressed calls for action and messages such as 'Ireland is full', 'Ireland belongs to the Irish' and 'Irish lives matter' (Gallagher, 2023). Such messaging promoted

an Irish nationalism defined in nativist terms, linked to ethnicity.

Highlighting the link between structural issues and the new nativist discourse, a 2023 report by an Irish parliamentary committee describes the housing crisis as 'a key catalyst sentiment' for anti-immigrant (Joint Committee on Children, Equality, Disability, Integration and Youth, 2023: 34). While the increase in immigration to Ireland clearly puts pressure on the Irish authorities, direct competition between asylum seekers and Irish nationals without the resources to buy a home is limited. Recent reports show that immigrants suffer discrimination in the private rented market and disproportionate levels of homelessness (Lima, Individuals arriving in Ireland can only be placed on a waiting list for social housing when they have gained a right to asylum or permanent residency. In 2023, the waiting time for social housing in south Dublin was an average of 9.8 years (The Echo, 2023). Although many migrants are on waiting lists, the system therefore favours long-term residents.

In line with new research on populism, the Irish case shows how a situation of scarce housing allows far-right actors to open up a different definitions debate on community. The 2023 parliamentary report notes that the current contention over housing 'creates an impression of resource scarcity and competition for services, which hampers integration and feeds into racist and far right narratives and an "us and them" mentality' (Joint Committee on Children, Equality, Disability, Integration and Youth, 2023: 34). This illustrates Ansell's (2019: 181) argument that struggles 'over access to



public housing can heighten the importance of immigration for native-born citizens', generating favourable conditions for far-right actors to mobilize nativist rhetoric.

Beyond displaying how structural issues can be harnessed by far-right actors, the emerging far-right discourse shows the role played by domestic structural vulnerabilities receptivity increasing to foreign disinformation campaigns. The bulk of the social media content originated from outside of Ireland. Analyses show that messages were spread by influential right-wing figures in the UK and the US (Gallagher, 2023). Nonetheless. the disinformation disseminated 'harnessed a deeper set of grievances among young people, struggling with spiralling prices and a desperate lack of affordable housing' (Duggan, 2023). In this way, online disinformation by influential foreign actors generated a sense of crisis about immigration in the Irish context.

Finally, the riots, and the novel link between housing and immigration, contributed to pinpoint immigration as a key issue among Irish voters. This demonstrates how 'nativism drive voting behaviour' immigration is linked to other socioeconomic issues (Mudde, 2024). In December 2023, the question of immigration moved up to the top of voters' agenda (Leahy, 2024a). An Irish Times/Ipsos B&A poll in May 2024 found that 63 percent of respondents were in favour of a more restrictive policy on immigration; 38 percent said that they would consider voting for a candidate who voiced concerns about migration to Ireland. However, it is worth noting that 46 percent of respondents thought that immigration has benefited Ireland (O'Leary, 2024).

Party Responses to the Antiimmigration Discourse

The introduction of nativist messaging opens up space for a far-right populist explanation of the housing crisis as a crisis of immigration. This framing in turn offers competition for the left-wing explanation of the housing problem as linked to a corrupt political and financial elite, the explanation promoted by Sinn Féin.

As the issue of immigration surged on the voters' agenda, Sinn Féin began to lose support (Politico, 2024), although other issues also played a part. The emerging political discourse left Sinn Féin walking a tightrope to retain the heterogeneous coalition of voters it had recently gained. As O'Malley (2008) notes, to embrace antimmigrant views would have been 'dissonant to its nationalist mythology'. An *Irish Times* poll from May 2024 showed that supporters of Sinn Féin (44 percent) and those who backed independents/smaller parties (52 percent) were most likely to vote for an antimmigration candidate (O'Leary, 2024).

While some scholars describe the 'leftist credentials' used by Sinn Féin's to mobilize support for the housing issue as 'at best, highly questionable' (Coulter & Reynolds, 2020: 71), the party's centre-left policies and rhetoric resonated with the younger, progressive and more left-leaning part of the Irish electorate. Consequently, playing on anti-immigration sentiments, which might work with the nationalist base of the party, would have scared away younger and more liberal support (McDonald, 2023).

report

Responding to the new discourse on housing, the Sinn Féin leader, Mary Lou McDonald, recognized the electorate's frustration with both housing and immigration, while linking the issues to a failure of the political establishment. Decoupling the housing crisis from 'the new people' coming to Ireland, she stated that: 'All of that anger about housing, I share that anger. [...] But that's on the government, not on new people coming into the state' (Pogatchnik, 2024). This stance on housing was also evident in another interview, in which McDonald argued that 'the government made a huge mistake in the way in which they brought vulnerable people, sometimes in large numbers, sometimes in the dead of night, into communities, to house them there, without going and saying to the community, "listen, here's what's happening, here's who's coming, here's why" (Finn, 2023).

At the same time, however, Sinn Féin moved to take a tougher stance on immigration with reference to the housing crisis. The party positioned itself as being 'opposed to open borders', stating that it wanted a system that is 'fair, efficient and enforced' (Sinn Féin, 2024a). Highlighting the lack of housing, it stated that Ireland cannot 'continue accommodating people who should be in other EU countries' (Sinn Féin, 2024a).

In July 2024, the party presented a new immigration policy, demanding an audit of local services – housing, transport, health and education – before the opening of any accommodation centre for asylum seekers. The policy states that centres should be placed 'where the capacity and the services exist to support them not deprived communities that are already struggling'

(Sinn Féin, 2024b). Another important aspect was abolition of the two-tier system that gives Ukrainian refugees more rights than asylum seekers (Sinn Féin, 2024b). The party also opposed parts of the EU Migration and Asylum Pact, which was approved by the Irish Parliament in June 2024 by 79 votes for and 72 against (O'Halloran, 2024).

Sinn Féin is known for its strict party discipline. The leadership asked lawmakers to follow the party line on the issue of immigration. However, discontent continued to simmer within the party on several progressive issues. In 2018, parliamentarians opposed to the right to abortion had left Sinn Féin because of the party's position on the referendum on this issue. Peadar Tóibín founded a new party, Aontú, and Carol Nolan became an independent. Both linked the Irish housing crisis to immigration and both were reelected to the Dáil in 2020 and 2024. Carol Nolan argued for an immediate 'cap on the influx of asylum seekers' since 'asylum seekers arriving into Ireland every day is exacerbating the housing crisis' (Dáil Éireann 2023). debate, Aontú, meanwhile, highlighted increasing Irish homelessness and promised to 'ensure that non-citizens will no longer be prioritised over Irish citizens for any public service' (Aontú, 2025).

The new link between housing and migration also forced the coalition government to respond by emphasizing housing and immigration issues in tandem in a possible attempt to 'parrot the pariah' (van Spanje & de Graaf, 2018) while also addressing structural issues. In his first convention speech in April 2024, the then newly appointed prime minister, Simon Harris from

i report

Fine Gael, made a pledge to build 250,000 homes in a five-year period while also promising a 'firmer system' of immigration (Leahy, 2024b). The aim would be to make Ireland less attractive for asylum seekers and Ukrainian refugees (*Irish Times*, 2024).

Since March 2024, newly arrived Ukrainians have only been allowed stay in state accommodation for 90 days, and the weekly allowance has been reduced for new arrivals from €220 per week to €38.80 for adults and €29.80 for children – the same amounts as for asylum seekers (Pollak, 2024). The government also decided to toughen conditions for unemployed Ukrainians already in the country, living in hotels and other 'state-provided serviced accommodation' where meals and other services are provided (P. Cunningham, 2024). The new rules apply to around one-third of the Ukrainian refugees in Ireland (Reuters, 2024).

In addition, more states were designated 'safe countries' (Department of Justice, 2024) to speed up the asylum process and the government started to address the problem of tented accommodation. In late April 2024, Harris announced in the Dáil that new 'makeshift shantytowns "wouldn't be allowed'" (The Journal, 2024b), and in May the same year camps in central Dublin were cleared by the authorities.

These initiatives seem to have had an effect. By February 2025, an estimated 29,000 Ukrainians had left Ireland (McGreevy, 2025) and the number of asylum seekers began to fall in the last quarter of 2024 (Pollak, 2024).

Independents and New Party Responses

The merging of housing with immigration in Irish political discourse benefited independent parliamentarians, Aontú and a category of 'other parties' that embraced the new problematization. Independents are freer to adopt populist doctrines than members of political parties (Suiter, 2016: 135). In the 2020 election, 19 independents were elected to the Dáil. Among the most vocal advocates of tougher immigration policies was the Rural Independent Group, which comprised six independent parliamentarians including the former Sinn Féin politician, Carol Nolan. In December 2023, the group presented a motion calling for an end to what it called 'asylum tourism' and asked the government to explain 'why unvetted single males, many from safe countries, are being accommodated in accommodation centres in small rural locations without anv consultation whatsoever with local communities, despite the grave potential consequences for residents in those communities' (Dáil Éireann debate, 2023). It continued: 'Record inward migration is taking place in the same context as record-breaking homelessness' Éireann debate, 2023). The focus was on asylum seekers but the group also played on anger over Ukrainians getting certain services for free while Irish citizens must pay (Dáil Éireann debate, 2023).

Also merging anti-immigration and housing rhetoric, two members of the Rural Independent Group created a new political party, Independent Ireland, in November 2023. The party presents itself as an alternative to Sinn Féin. It promises to limit

immigration and to provide help to homeless Irish families (*Irish Independent*, 2023). It also pursues farming issues (O'Malley, 2024: 229). Some commentators place it to the right of Fine Gael (Broder, 2024).

Three new far-right parties were also established in 2023: Ireland First, The Irish People and Farmers' Alliance (McDermott, 2024b), in addition to the existing Irish Freedom Party (since 2018) and the National Party (2016). Apart from mobilizing issues around migration and housing, members of the far-right parties often express discontent with Ireland's new abortion law, same-sex marriage, LGBT+ rights, Non-governmental Organisations (NGOs), the World Health Organization, green politics and the EU. They also play an active role in protests against Ukrainian migrants and asylum seekers (McDermott, 2024b).

A Far-Right Irish Future?

The results of the 2024 local and general elections reflect a set of shifting political struggles over the problem of housing and the link between housing and immigration. In the June local elections, immigration was a top priority for many voters (Carroll, 2024), enabling far-right candidates to mobilize support. However, by the November general election, the question had lost some of its appeal. Housing and homelessness remained key priorities for Irish voters, but only 6 percent of citizens listed immigration as their main concern (McDermott, 2024a).

The local elections represented a small break in the Irish trajectory as a state without a farright representative in parliament: the Irish Freedom Party and the National Party won one seat each and three independent candidates with far-right views were also elected. Several other independent candidates some representing Independent Ireland - played on antiimmigration sentiments (Coughlan et al., 2024). In total 52 independents were elected and, of them, Independent Ireland gained 23 seats. The National Party, Irish Freedom Party, The Irish People and Ireland First received 1.7 percent of the vote. This figure was even higher in the elections to the European Parliament held at the same time – almost 5 percent voted for the four far-right parties and more than 6 percent voted for Independent Ireland, which won a seat in the European Parliament (K. Cunningham, 2024a).

Above all, the emergence of far-right issues in the local elections came at a cost to Sinn Féin. The party received less than 12 percent of first preference votes. Many independents and far-right parties used the housing issue in their campaigns and explained the current crisis with reference to asylum seekers and immigrants while Sinn Féin struggled to mobilize the protest vote (McDowell, 2024). As far-right candidates gathered around an 'ethno-nationalist vote' (O'Toole, 2024), the party's embrace of Irish nationalism without nativism came under pressure. Sinn Féin's mobilization of left-wing populist rhetoric also came under fire, as far-right candidates accused it of betraying working class communities, and being part of the political establishment (Leahy, 2024c).

The 2024 Irish local elections demonstrate how explaining the housing crisis as an issue of immigration made it possible for rightwing populists to gain a foothold on the



political stage. In Ireland, this also generated competition for left-wing parties, such as Sinn Féin, which relies on mobilizing votes by combining the questions of housing and homelessness with a non-nativist populist rhetoric.

Despite this trajectory in the local elections, however, the November 2024 general election constituted a shift back to the status quo, especially for the main parties in government. Fianna Fáil won the popular vote (21.86 percent) ahead of Fine Gael (20.8 percent) and Sinn Féin³ (19.01 percent, 5.5 percentage points lower than in 2020). The Green Party lost all but one of its seats, which benefited the moderate left the Social Democrats and Labour; 16 independent candidates were elected. Independent Ireland won four seats, although three of its candidates were already sitting in the Dáil as independents, and Aontú doubled its seats from one to two. Turnout was low at less than 60 per cent.

In the general election campaign, Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael played down issues of immigration (Harrison, 2024) and instead succeeded in shaping the discourse around the economy. Ireland's strong public finances (Murphy, 2025) also paved the way for generous promises from most parties. This primarily affected Sinn Féin. In contrast to the 2020 election, where the party spearheaded the discourse on the housing crisis, the main parties now entered the election with their own comprehensive housing strategies. The overall financial situation also benefited Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael, portraying them as competent managers of the Irish economy (K. Cunningham, 2024b). Finally, increased public spending on matters such as social welfare and rent support by the parties in power worked to take the edge of Sinn Féin's left wing criticism of the government.

Despite the formation of an alliance between the National Party, Ireland First, The Irish People and some independents (Ryan, 2024), none of the 60 to 70 far-right candidates in the general election came close to winning a seat (O'Toole, 2024; McDermott 2024c). The National Alliance together with the Irish Freedom Party gained only 1.5 percent of the vote (K. Cunningham, 2024b). This result demonstrates that it is harder to win a seat in the Dáil than it is to be elected as one of 949 councillors.⁴ At the national level, the farright parties lack of policies on issues other than immigration also played a part in deterring voters (McDermott, 2024c).

Despite the limited electoral gains for the farright in the 2024 general election, there was a significant shift in the Irish political discourse. Far-right disinformation, violence, threats and harassment were problems in the run-up to both the local and the national elections (Institute for Strategic Dialogue 2024a; Institute for Strategic Dialogue, 2024b). Several far-right candidates received more votes in the general election than in the local elections, and close to 20 candidates received more than 2 percent of the first preference votes (McDermott 2024c). The announcement of the results was followed by accusations of rigged elections (Raymond, 2024). In addition to the discourse of election fraud among far-right candidates that failed

³ Sinn Féin won one more seat (39) than Fine Gael (38).

⁴ Elected members of local councils.

report

to gain popular support, politicians in the group 'independents and others' adopted 'elements of the far-right playbook in their local campaigning' without necessarily being branded as far-right (Kitching, Research shows how political elites spreading disinformation is a growing problem, particularly among populist parties on the far-right (Törnberg & Chueri, 2025). The emergence of this tendency among Irish political actors echoes developments elsewhere.

The future of far-right populism in Ireland depends on how well actors can respond to the 'politics of place' (Adler & Ansell, 2020: 344) and the extent to which the main parties steer clear of nativist messaging and cooperation with far-right actors. In early 2025, Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael formed a new

government with the support of seven members of the Regional Independent Group (RIG) and two independents from Kerry (Osborne, 2025; Horgan-Jones & McQuinn, 2025). The largest parties won on promises of a strong economy, and with an ambition to address the housing crisis and other welfare issues while playing down issues of immigration. The strategy has promise but realization of the government's ambitions is not just a question of political will. The new Irish government will have to navigate a potential EU-US trade war. Without a clear political programme for addressing the structural issues around housing, a declining Irish economy in combination with global farright and national elite-driven disinformation could pave the way for stronger far-right populist representation in the Dáil.





References

Adler, D., & Ansell, B. (2020). Housing and populism. West European Politics, 43(2), 344-365.

Alonso-Muñoz, L., & Casero-Ripollés, A. (2018). Communication of European populist leaders on Twitter: Agenda setting and the 'more is less' effect. *Profesional de la información/Information Professional*, 27(6), 1193-1202.

Ansell, B. W. (2019). The politics of housing. Annual Review of Political Science, 22(1), 165-185.

Aontú (2025). Immigration: A comprehensive reform agenda for Ireland's immigration system. https://aontu.ie/issues/immigration/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Access Research Knowledge (ARK). (2007-06-03). Dáil Elections since 1918. https://www.ark.ac.uk/elections/gdala.htm [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Baker, A., N. Mendez, J. Neylan, S. Nazari (2024). 'The International Far-Right's Impact on the UK Southport Riots', *Alliance4Europe*, 2024-10-15. https://alliance4europe.eu/the-international-far-rights-impact-on-the-uk-southport-riots [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC). (2024-03-09). Irish referendums: Voters reject changes to family and care definition. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-68484651 [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Bray, J. (2020). The Independent Alliance as we know it appears to have come to an end. *Irish Times*. 2020-01-13. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/the-independent-alliance-as-we-know-it-appears-to-have-come-to-an-end-1.4138666 [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Broder, A. (2024). In Ireland's election, Sinn Féin didn't shine. *The Jacobin*. 2024-12-03. (https://jacobin.com/2024/12/ireland-general-election-sinn-fein) [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Carroll, R. (2024). 'Feeling of fear and hatred': Immigration dominates agenda as Ireland votes in local and EU polls. *The Guardian*. 2024-06-05.

https://www.theguardian.com/world/article/2024/jun/05/immigration-ireland-local-european-elections [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Central Bank of Ireland. (2024-10-15). Mortgage arrears.

https://www.centralbank.ie/statistics/data-and-analysis/credit-and-banking-statistics/mortgage-arrears [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Central Statistics Office (CSO). (2023) Annual National Accounts. https://www.cso.ie/en/releasesandpublications/ep/p-ana/annualnationalaccounts2023/gdpandgrowthrates/ [Date of Access: 2025-01-22]

Coughlan, M, McCarron, J, & McDonald, K. (2024). Beyond the banner: Who was elected for Independent Ireland? *Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ)*. (2024-07-01).

https://www.rte.ie/news/primetime/2024/0615/1454850-beyond-the-banner-who-was-elected-for-independent-ireland/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]





Coughlan, M. and McDonald, K. (2024). 'Unfolding chaos': Watch how Dublin's riots developed. *Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ)*. 2024-05-03.

https://www.rte.ie/news/primetime/2023/1207/1420746-how-dublins-riots-developed/. [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Coulter, C., & Reynolds, J. (2020). Good times for a change? Ireland since the general election. *Soundings*, 75(75), 66-81.

Cunningham, K. (2021). The rise and rise of Sinn Féin. *Irish Examiner*. 2021-09-22. https://www.irishexaminer.com/opinion/commentanalysis/arid-40702205.html [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Cunningham, K. (2024a). 5 takeaways from the local and European elections. *Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ*). (2024-06-13). https://www.rte.ie/brainstorm/2024/0613/1454508-analysis-ireland-2024-local-european-elections-kevin-cunningham/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Cunningham, K. (2024b). Takeaways from the 2024 Irish elections. *The Progressive Post*. 2024-12-06. https://feps-europe.eu/takeaways-from-the-2024-irish-elections/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Cunningham, P. (2024). Payments to Ukrainian refugees in state accommodation to be cut. *Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ)*. 2024-05-11. https://www.rte.ie/news/ireland/2024/0514/1448990-ireland-politics/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Dáil Éireann debate (2023-12-06). Immigration: Motion [Private Members] https://www.oireachtas.ie/en/debates/debate/dail/2023-12-06/8/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Department of Housing (2021-12-15). Housing for All: a New Housing Plan for Ireland. https://www.gov.ie/pdf/?file=https://assets.gov.ie/197235/75a8648f-9033-4fec-bd1e-c4c68fe44725.pdf#page=null [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Department of Housing (2025-01-03). Monthly Homelessness Report. November 2024. https://www.gov.ie/pdf/?file=https://assets.gov.ie/316123/311affc2-ba81-4cfd-baec-38ee8261dbfe.pdf#page=null [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Department of Justice. (2024-09-30). https://www.gov.ie/en/collection/52f13-safe-countries-and-international-protection/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Duggan, J. (2023). Dublin Riots Expose Irish Frustration at Housing, Cost-of-Living Crisis. *Time*. 2023-12-06. https://time.com/6343248/dublin-riots-irish-youth-housing-crisis/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Eagleton, T. (1999). Nationalism and the Case of Ireland. New Left Review, 44-61.

Economic and Social Research Institute (ESRI) (2022). Press Release: Origin and integration: Housing and family among migrants in the 2016 Irish Census. 2022-04-11.



i report

https://www.esri.ie/news/migrants-face-greater-challenges-in-the-irish-housing-market-than-irish-born [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Ekström, H., Krzyżanowski, M., & Johnson, D. (2023). Saying 'criminality', meaning 'immigration'? Proxy discourses and public implicatures in the normalisation of the politics of exclusion. *Critical Discourse Studies*, 22(2), 183-209.

Election Resources (2025). June 6, 1997 General Election Results – Ireland Totals. http://www.electionresources.org/ie/house.php?election=1997 [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Eurostat (2024). Housing in Europe – 2024 edition.

https://ec.europa.eu/eurostat/web/interactive-publications/housing-2024#housing-cost [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Farell, M. (2020). The evolution of Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael. *Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ)*. 2020-06-26. https://www.rte.ie/brainstorm/2020/0622/1123889-fianna-fail-fine-gael-government/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Fernández-García, B., & Luengo, Óscar G. (2018). Populist parties in Western Europe. An analysis of the three core elements of populism. *Communication & Society*, 31(3), 57-74.

Finn, C. (2023). Interview: McDonald says she wants 'space for people to ask questions' about immigration. *The Journal*. 2023-12-16. https://www.thejournal.ie/mary-lou-mcdonald-interview-immigration-6250999-Dec2023/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

FitzGerald, J. (2023). Membership of the EU has transformed Ireland. *Irish Times*. 2023-03-31. https://www.irishtimes.com/business/economy/2023/03/31/membership-of-the-eu-has-transformed-ireland/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Gallagher, C. (2020). Election 2020: Far-right candidates put in dismal showing. *Irish Times*. 2020-02-10. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/election-2020-far-right-candidates-put-in-dismal-showing-1.4169078 [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Gallagher, C. (2023). Most 'Ireland is full' and 'Irish lives matter' online posts originate abroad. *Irish Times*. 2023-12-05. https://www.irishtimes.com/crime-law/2023/12/05/most-ireland-is-full-and-irish-lives-matter-online-posts-originate-abroad/? [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Gallagher, C. (2024). Garda warning of disinformation following unfounded claims of Finglas kidnapping: Gathering takes place at local station where demands issued for information on men involved in public order incident. *Irish Times*, 2024-08-26. https://www.irishtimes.com/crime-law/2024/08/26/garda-warning-of-disinformation-following-unfounded-claims-of-finglas-kidnapping/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Halikiopoulou, D., and Vlandas, T. (2020). When economic and cultural interests align: the anti-immigration voter coalitions driving far right party success in Europe. *European Political Science Review*. *12(4)*, 427-448.





Harrison, S. (2024). Ireland's far right flopped in the general election, but its threat remains. *Chatham House*. 2024-12-09. https://www.chathamhouse.org/publications/the-world-today/2024-12/irelands-far-right-flopped-general-election-its-threat-remains. [Date of Access: 2025-03-28].

Healy, T. (2024). Immigration and crime – is there a link in Ireland? 2024-04-15. https://tomhealy.ie/immigration-and-crime-is-there-a-link-in-ireland /[Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Hearne, R. (2023). Lifting the ban on evictions was an unforgivable act by a misguided government. *The Journal*. 2023-04-08. https://www.thejournal.ie/readme/evictions-in-ireland-6038590-Apr2023/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Horgan-Jones, J. (2020). How the youth vote played out for Sinn Féin and the Greens. *Irish Times*. 2020-02-09. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/how-the-youth-vote-played-out-for-sinn-fein-and-the-greens-1.4167316 [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Horgan-Jones, J. & McQuinn, C. (2025). Who are the Independents supporting new FF-FG coalition and what do they want in return? *Irish Times*. 2025-01-17. https://www.irishtimes.com/politics/2025/01/17/who-are-the-independents-supporting-the-new-ff-fg-coalition-and-what-do-they-want-in-return/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Institute for Strategic Dialogue (2024-11-26a). Analysing Claims of Electoral Interference During the Irish Local and European Elections. https://www.isdglobal.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/Analysing-claims-of-electoral-interference-during-the-Irish-EU-elections.pdf [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

Institute for Strategic Dialogue (2024-11-30b). Investigation: Political violence, harassment, intimidation & threats during Ireland's 2024 general election campaign. https://www.isdglobal.org/digital_dispatches/investigation-political-violence-harassment-intimidation-threats-during-irelands-2024-general-election-campaign/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-28]

International Protection Office (2024-01-09). Monthly statistical, Report December 2023. https://www.ipo.gov.ie/en/IPO/20240109%20IPO%20Website%20Statistics%20Report%20Dec%20203%20FINAL.pdf/Files/20240109%20IPO%20Website%20Statistics%20Report%20Dec%202023%20FINAL.pdf [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

International Protection Office (IPO) (2025-01-22). Monthly statistical Report, December 2024. https://www.ipo.gov.ie/en/IPO/20250210%20IPO%20Monthly%20Website%20Stats%20Jan%2020025%20FINAL%2002.pdf [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Irish Electoral Commission (2025). Ireland's voting system. https://www.electoralcommission.ie/irelands-voting-system/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]



i report

Irish Independent. (2023-11-17). Two TDs launch new political party as 'comfortable alternative' to Sinn Féin. https://www.independent.ie/irish-news/politics/two-tds-launch-new-political-party-as-comfortable-alternative-to-sinn-fein/a1511055709.html [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Irish Refugee Council. Asylum Information Database. Country Report: Ireland. 2022-12-31. https://asylumineurope.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/05/AIDA-IE_2022update.pdf Page 17-18 [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Irish Refugee Council. Press Release: Call for urgent action as unaccommodated protection applicants surpass a record 3,000 on one year anniversary of no accommodation policy. 2024-12-03. https://www.irishrefugeecouncil.ie/news/homeless-protection-applicants-surpass-a-record-3000 [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Irish Times. (2024-05-15). State considers further restrictions on benefits to refugees and people seeking asylum. https://www.irishtimes.com/politics/2024/05/15/government-to-consider-further-restrictions-on-benefits-to-refugees-and-people-seeking-asylum/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Joint Committee on Children, Equality, Disability, Integration and Youth (2023), Report on Refugees and Integration. November 2023. 2023-11-28, Houses of the Oireachtas, https://data.oireachtas.ie/ie/oireachtas/committee/dail/33/joint_committee_on_children_equal_ity_disability_integration_and_youth/reports/2023/2023-11-28_report-on-refugees-and-integration_en.pdf. [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Kelly, F. (2016). The full document: Fine Gael-Fianna Fáil deal for government. 'A Confidence and Supply Arrangement for a Fine Gael-Led Government'. *Irish Times*. 2016-05-03. https://www.irishtimes.com/news/politics/the-full-document-fine-gael-fianna-fail-deal-for-government-1.2633572. [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Kitching, D. (2024). More power usually brings more options – in Ireland, not so much. *The Progressive Post*. 2024-12-05. https://feps-europe.eu/more-power-usually-brings-more-options-in-ireland-not-so-much/) [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Krzyżanowski, M., Wodak, R., Bradby, H., Gardell, M., Kallis, A., Krzyżanowska, N., Mudde, C., & Rydgren, J. (2023). Discourses and practices of the 'New Normal'. *Journal of Language and Politics*, 22(4), 415-437.

Leahy, P (2024a). Surge in prominence of immigration issues, according to new survey. *Irish Times*. 2024-01-29. https://www.irishtimes.com/politics/2024/01/29/surge-in-prominence-of-immigration-issues-according-to-new-survey/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Leahy, P (2024b). Simon Harris pledges to fix housing 'once and for all' in first ardfheis speech as Fine Gael leader. *Irish Times*. 2024-04-06.

https://www.irishtimes.com/politics/2024/04/06/simon-harris-pledges-to-fix-housing-once-and-for-all-in-first-ardfheis-speech-as-fine-gael-leader/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]





Leahy, P. (2024c). What is behind the decline in support for Sinn Féin? *Irish Times*. 2024-05-05. https://www.irishtimes.com/politics/2024/05/04/what-is-behind-the-decline-in-support-for-sinn-fein/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Lima, V. (2025). *Housing Challenges and Needs of Migrants in Ireland*. The Housing Agency. https://www.housingagency.ie/sites/default/files/2025-03/Housing%20Challenges%20and%20Needs%20of%20Migrants%20in%20Ireland.pdf [Date of Access: 2025-03-31]

Malkopoulou, A. and Moffitt, B. (2023) How not to respond to populism. *Comparative European Politics*, 21, 848–865.

McCullagh, D. (2020). After history of rivalry, Fianna Fáil and Fine Gael on new path together. *Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ).* 2020-06-27. https://www.rte.ie/news/politics/2020/0627/1149760-politics-history-government/ [Date of Access: 2024-10-09]

McDermott, S. (2024a). Housing was the number one issue for voters yesterday (according to the exit poll, at least). *The Journal*. 2024-11-30. (https://www.thejournal.ie/general-election-2024-exit-poll-main-issues-voters-6557557-Nov2024/) [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

McDermott, S. (2024b). Three new anti-immigrant parties have registered to stand in Irish elections – but who are they? *The Journal*. 2024-01-29. https://www.thejournal.ie/ireland-anti-immigrant-far-right-parties-elections-2024-6281821-Jan2024/. Date of Access: 2024-10-13]

McDermott, S. (2024c). The far-right failed in the general election – but reports of their death have been exaggerated. *The Journal*. 2024-12-04. (https://www.thejournal.ie/ireland-far-right-general-election-2024-newsletter-6562630-Dec2024/) [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

McDonald, T. (2023). How long can Sinn Féin stay silent on immigration? *Unheard*. 2023-12-20. https://unherd.com/newsroom/how-long-can-sinn-fein-stay-silent-on-immigration/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

McDowell, M. (2024). Sinn Féin collapse does not mean voters want the current Government to get another run. *Irish Times*. (2024-06-12).

https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/2024/06/12/sinn-fein-collapse-does-not-mean-voters-want-the-current-government-to-get-another-run/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

McGreevy, R. (2025). New figures suggest almost a third of Ukrainian refugees in Ireland are now living elsewhere. *Irish Times*. 2025-02-19. https://www.irishtimes.com/ireland/2025/02/20/new-figures-suggest-almost-a-third-of-ukrainian-refugees-in-ireland-are-now-living-elsewhere/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

McWilliams, D. (2024). One sector of Ireland endures housing as a crippling monthly cost while another enjoys it as an appreciating asset. *Irish Times*. 2024-04-20.

https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/2024/04/20/the-bertie-ahern-world-with-the-simon-harris-universe-when-it-comes-to-housing-are-radically-different/[Date of Access: 2025-03-27]



(i) report

Moffitt, B. (2016). *The Global Rise of Populism: Performance, Political Style, and Representation*. Stanford University Press.

Moore, A. (2024). Asylum seekers fearful living on Dublin's streets. *BBC*. 2024-02-02. https://www.bbc.com/news/articles/clmj89m099ro [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Moore, J. (2024). Average house prices now almost eight times average wage, reaching near-Celtic Tiger levels. *The Journal*. 2023-01-03. https://www.thejournal.ie/housing-prices-report-5959486-Jan2023/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Mouffe, C. (2018). For a Left Populism. Verso Books.

Mudde, C. (2004). The populist zeitgeist. Government and Opposition, 39(4), 541-563.

Mudde, C., and C. R. Kaltwasser (2013), 'Populism', in M. Freeden, and M. Stears (eds), *The Oxford Handbook of Political Ideologies*, Oxford: Oxford University Press, https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordhb/9780199585977.013.0026 [Date of Access: 2024-10-08]

Mudde, C. (2015). 'Populist radical right parties in Europe today', in J. Abromeit, Y. Norman, G. Marotta, and B. M. Chesterton (eds.), *Transformations of Populism in Europe and the Americas: History and Recent Trends*. London: Bloomsbury, 295–307.

Mudde, C. (2021) 'Populism in Europe: An illiberal democratic response to undemocratic liberalism (The Government and Opposition/Leonard Schapiro Lecture 2019)', *Government and Opposition*, 56(4), 577–597.

Mudde, C. (2024) Democracy is in a doom spiral, but it isn't dead yet, *Prospect*. 2024-12-04 https://www.prospectmagazine.co.uk/politics/democracy/68694/democracy-doom-spiral-elections [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Mueller, B. (2020). The driving force in Irish politics? Finding a decent place to live. *New York Times*. 2020-02-29. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/02/29/world/europe/ireland-housing-politics-sinn-fein.html [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Müller, S., & Regan, A. (2021). Are Irish voters moving to the left? *Irish Political Studies*, *36*(4), 535-555.

Murphy, D. (2025) Economy looks good but problems lurk beneath. *Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ)*. 2025-01-05. https://www.rte.ie/news/business/2025/0106/1489393-economy-analysis/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Myhome (2024). MyHome.ie Q3 2024 Property Report in association with Bank of Ireland. 2024-10-07. https://news.myhome.ie/property-report/myhome-ie-q3-2024-property-report-in-association-with-bank-of-ireland-33462? [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

O'Leary, N. (2020). 5 takeaways from the Irish election. *Politico*. 2020-02-09. https://www.politico.eu/article/5-takeaways-from-the-irish-election-sinn-fein-mary-lou-mcdonald-leo-varadkar/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

O'Leary, K. (2024). Irish Times poll reveals mounting voter unhappiness over Coalition immigration policy. *Irish Times*. 2024-05-17.

https://www.irishtimes.com/politics/2024/05/17/poll-reveals-mounting-voter-unhappiness-over-coalition-immigration-policy/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Ó Corráin, D. (2022). The Catholic Church, the state and society in independent Ireland, 1922-2022. *Jesuit Centre for Faith and Justice* (JCFJ). 2022-01-21. https://www.jcfj.ie/article/the-catholic-church-the-state-and-society-in-independent-ireland-1922-2022/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

O'Halloran, M, (2024). Dáil accepts controversial EU Migration Pact by 79 votes to 72. *Irish Times*. 2024-06-26. https://www.irishtimes.com/politics/2024/06/26/dail-accepts-controversial-eumigration-pact-by-79-votes-to-72/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

O'Malley, E. (2008). Why is there no radical right party in Ireland? *West European Politics*, *31*(5), 960-977.

O'Malley, E., & FitzGibbon, J. (2014). Everywhere and nowhere: Populism and the puzzling non-reaction to Ireland's crises, In Kriesi, H., and Takis S. (eds) *European Populism in the Shadow of the Great Recession, Pappas* (ECPR Press 2015). Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=2496354

O'Malley, E. (2024). Ireland after the 2024 EP elections: The centre holds ... just about." In: 2024 EP Elections under the Shadow of Rising Populism. (eds). Gilles Ivaldi and Emilia Zankina. European Center for Populism Studies (ECPS). 2024-10-22. https://doi.org/10.55271/rp0074 [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Osborne, E. (2025). Explained: Who are the eight independent TDs joining government? breakingnew.ie. 2025-01-16. https://www.breakingnews.ie/ireland/explained-who-are-the-eight-independent-tds-joining-government-1718485.html [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

O'Toole, F. (2023). The three pillars of Ireland's political system are crumbling. *Irish Times*. 2023-06-06. https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/2023/06/06/fintan-otoole-can-sinn-fein-bring-the-political-system-back-into-line-with-irish-society/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

O'Toole, F. (2024). Irish voters keep doing the same things and expecting different results. *Irish Times*. 2024-12-02. https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/2024/12/02/fintan-otoole-irish-voters-keep-doing-the-same-things-and-expecting-different-results/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Pogatchnik, S (2024). Sinn Féin walks immigration tightrope toward power in Ireland. *Politico*. 2024-01-05. https://www.politico.eu/article/sinn-fein-dublin-mary-lou-mcdonald-towards-power-in-ireland/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Politico (2024-09-15). Ireland: National parliament voting intention. https://www.politico.eu/europe-poll-of-polls/ireland [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]



Pollak, S. (2024). Immigration during 2024: The year in numbers. Daily arrivals have dropped, but the number of asylum applications has increased significantly. *Irish Times*, 2024-12-30). https://www.irishtimes.com/politics/2024/12/30/immigration-during-2024-the-year-in-numbers/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Quinlan, R. (2024). House building in Ireland is at a 15-year high. This is true but it is also government spin. *Irish Times*. 2024-02-22.

https://www.irishtimes.com/property/residential/2024/02/22/house-building-in-ireland-is-at-a-15-year-high-this-is-the-truth-but-its-also-government-spin/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ). (2020-02-11). Election 2020. https://www.rte.ie/news/election-2020/results/#/national [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ). (2023-08-15). 68% of young Irish adults still living with parents. https://www.rte.ie/news/ireland/2023/0815/1399853-ireland-living-at-home/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Raidió Teilifís Éireann (RTÉ). (2024-03-05). Anti-migrant protests in Dublin more than doubled in 2023, committee hears. https://www.rte.ie/news/2024/0305/1436151-arson-arrests/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Raymond, S. (2024). Disappointed by failed campaigns, far-right candidates turn to claims of election rigging. *The Journal*. 2024-12-02. https://www.thejournal.ie/conspiracy-theories-that-the-n2024-irish-general-election-were-rigged-%20spread-by-far-right-parties-6560663-Dec2024/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

RED C (2020-02-02). General Election Campaign Opinion Poll. https://redcresearch.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/01/SBP-January-2020-Poll-Report.pdf [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Reuters. (2024-05-15). Irish welfare cuts will hit one in three Ukrainian refugees, minister. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/irish-welfare-cuts-will-hit-one-three-ukrainian-refugees-minister-2024-05-15/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Richards, A. (2001). Terrorist groups and political fronts: The IRA, Sinn Fein, the Peace Process and democracy. *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 13(4), 72–89.

Ruth-Lovell, S. P., & Grahn, S. (2023). Threat or corrective to democracy? The relationship between populism and different models of democracy. *European Journal of Political Research*, 62(3), 677-698.

Ryan, O. (2024). Far-right parties form National Alliance in bid to win general election seats. *The Journal*. 2024-11-27. https://www.thejournal.ie/what-is-the-national-alliance-group-in-ireland-6547176-Nov2024/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Savage, R J. and Smith, M. (2003) Sexual abuse and the Irish Church: Crisis and responses. *The Church in the 21st Century: Occasional Papers*. 2004-04-15. file:///C:/Users/Admin/Downloads/PDF%20datastream.pdf [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]



Teport

Shehaj, A., Shin, A. J., & Inglehart, R. (2021). Immigration and right-wing populism: An origin story. *Party Politics*, *27*(2), 282-293. https://doi.org/10.1177/1354068819849888

Sheridan, K. (2024a). Not-quite-Independents are emerging as the new political force. *Irish Times*. 2024-04-24. https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/2024/04/24/not-quite-independents-are-emerging-as-the-new-political-force/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Sheridan, K. (2024b). Demonisation of single, migrant men has bounced from far-right into the mainstream: Fellow human beings are being dehumanised, and we are being played. *Irish Times*. 2024-01-10. https://www.irishtimes.com/opinion/2024/01/10/kathy-sheridan-when-did-the-so-called-male-denomination-become-something-to-be-feared/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Sinn Féin. (2020-01-28). Giving workers & families a break: A manifesto for change. https://www.sinnfein.ie/files/2020/Giving Workers and Families a Break - A Manifesto for Change.pdf [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Sinn Féin. (2024-03-27a). Vast majority of the EU's Asylum and Migration Pact is not in Ireland's interests, Pa Daly TD. https://vote.sinnfein.ie/vast-majority-of-the-eus-asylum-and-migration-pact-is-not-in-irelands-interests-pa-daly-td/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Sinn Féin. (2024-07-23b). International Protection: A Fair System that Works https://www.sinnfein.ie/files/2024/International-Protection-A-fair-system-that-works.pdf [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Suiter, J. (2016). Ireland: The rise of populism on the left and among independents. In T. Aalberg, F. Esser, C. Reinemann, J. Stromback, & C. de Vreese (eds), *Populist Political Communication in Europe* (pp. 127–137). Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315623016 [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

The Echo. (2023-12-20). Average waiting time for social housing comes to an 'unacceptable' 9.8 years. https://www.echo.ie/average-waiting-time-for-social-housing-comes-to-an-unacceptable-9-8-years/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

The Independent (2023-11-27). Dublin riots – latest: Stabbing suspect 'may have suffered permanent brain injuries'. https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/dublin-riots-2023-stabbing-suspect-latest-news-b2453902.html [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

The Journal (2024-07-16a). How arson attacks on properties linked to asylum seekers have escalated over the last six years. https://www.thejournal.ie/arson-attacks-fire-asylum-seeker-accommodation-6252984-Jul2024/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

The Journal (2024-05-01b). Mount Street: Several asylum seekers without beds after makeshift encampment is dismantled. https://www.thejournal.ie/mount-street-being-cleared-6368605-May2024/ [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]

Törnberg, P., & Chueri, J. (2025). When do parties lie? Misinformation and radical-right populism across 26 countries. *The International Journal of Press/Politics*, online first. https://doi.org/10.1177/19401612241311886 [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]



(ii) report

Urbinati, N. (2019). *Me the People: How Populism Transforms Democracy*. Harvard University Press.

Van Spanje, J., & De Graaf, N. D. (2018). How established parties reduce other parties' electoral support: The strategy of parroting the pariah. *West European politics*, *41*(1), 1-27.

Waldron, R., & Redmond, D. (2016). (For) Bearing the costs of reckless lending: Examining the response to the Irish mortgage arrears crisis. *International Journal of Housing Policy*, 16(3), 267-292.

Waldron, R. (2021). Housing, place and populism: Towards a research agenda. *Environment and Planning A: Economy and Space*, *53*(5), 1219-1229.

White, J. (2024). Social housing delivery falls short of State target by 2,700 homes. *Irish Times*. 2024-03-28. https://www.irishtimes.com/ireland/housing-planning/2024/03/28/social-housing-delivery-falls-short-of-state-target-by-2700-homes/ [Date of Access: 2024-10-09]

Whiting, S. (2016). Mainstream Revolutionaries: Sinn Féin as a "Normal" Political Party? *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 28(3), 541–560.

World Bank (2023). Ireland GDP growth (2023). https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.MKTP.KD.ZG [Date of Access: 2025-03-27]



About UI

Established in 1938, the Swedish Institute of International Affairs (UI) is an independent research institute on foreign affairs and international relations. Any views expressed in this publication are those of the author. They should not be interpreted as reflecting the views of the Swedish Institute of International Affairs. All manuscripts are reviewed. Copyright of this publication is held by UI. You may not copy, reproduce, republish or circulate in any way the content from this publication except for your own personal and non-commercial use. Any other use requires the prior written permission of UI.